       Borough Council Regular Meeting
February 14, 2017

The regular meeting of Windber Borough Council was called to order by Windber Borough Council President, Barry Jerley at 7:00 p.m.

Pledge of Allegiance.

The following Council Members were present:  Mike Bryan, John Holden, Barry Jerley, Pete LaMonaca, and James Spinos.  James Furmanchik, Borough Manager was present and Attorney Joseph Green was present.  Ron Mash, Sonya Pekala and Mayor Scott Penrod were absent.  

Approval	A motion was made by Mr. Spinos and seconded by Mr. Holden to approve the Minutes of 
Minutes	January 10, 2017 meeting.  Two absent Mrs. Pekala and Mr. Mash, motion carried.

Correspondence

1. Minutes, Profit & Loss, Proposed Budget for 2017 from the Windber Municipal Authority’s Meeting of January 3 & 17, 2017.

2.  Somerset County Borough Association Dinner Meeting, March 9, 2017 to be hosted by 
 Berlin Borough.

Approval	A motion was made by Mr. Holden and seconded by Mr. Spinos to approve payroll for 	 
Payroll	January 20 and February 3, 2017.  Two absent, Mrs. Pekala and Mr. Mash, motion carried.
	
Approval	A motion was made by Mr. Spinos and seconded by Mr. LaMonaca to approve the bills for
Bills 		January 2017.  Two absent, Mrs. Pekala and Mr. Mash, motion carried.

Unfinished	Mr. Holden asked about the FEMA information they were given.  Mr. Furmanchik said about
Business	ten months ago he told council that every employee and member of council needed to be compliant with obtaining certifications.  Council members need certification numbers 100 and 700.

	Mr. Furmanchik said all the borough employees have been certified.  He was told, he only had to take two but he took all four certifications.  Everyone is up to date except for members of council.  He said one of these tests is a two to three hour long process until you read the material and take the test.  It is basically like a reading comprehensive type test.  Everything is multiple choice or true or false.  

	Mr. Furmanchik said we will stream line this by working with the fire department.  They are going to meet with us on March 28, 2017 at 7:00 p.m. here in council chambers.  They will bring in some lap tops and set them up and there will be three line officers here from the fire department working with members of council to get everyone qualified.  

	Mr. Furmanchik said he spoke to Joe Landis, Somerset County Instructor for FEMA who said barring the fact that we had the flood in 1977, if something of that nature of an emergency would happen and council would be out to assist, FEMA would come in and hold meetings. 
If you are part of those meetings they will ask to see your credentials and if you are not qualified you have to leave the scene.  All elected officials have to be compliant as well as all employees.   

Mr. Furmanchik explained to council how to go about getting their passwords emailed to them before the March 28th meeting so they will be ready to go online.
 
Cash Bal.	Mrs. Gates said they discussed at the last meeting about moving $100,000 from the General
Treasurer	Fund to the Capital Improvement Fund.  After discussing this with Kim Dorchak from 
Report 	Kotzan’s we are going to be unable to do that.  If we move money into the General Fund we will not be able to move it back because the Capital Improvement Fund is for building repairs and capital purchases.

	Mrs. Gates said they spoke to First Commonwealth Bank the bank the borough uses they gave us an option of putting the money in to a Big CD which would earn .75% and would be able to remove monies from that CD without penalty whenever we needed it.  

	Mr. Spinos said we should get some quotes from other banks.  Mr. Furmanchik said we can do that.  He said we will have more quotes for the next meeting.

	Mr. Furmanchik said Robin and I also talked today about moving $30,000 from the General fund to the Capital Improvement Fund.  If we are going to tie up $100,000 in a CD and put $30,000 into the Capital Improvement Fund it still leaves us $178,479.00.  You will make a little bit more money in the Capital Improvement Fund but you can use it for improvements.  Why have $308,479 tied up in an account where you are making less to nothing on it.  He said we are trying to feather our nest for the future.

	Mrs. Gates said we feel comfortable moving some money around right now because we are in such good shape at the moment.  We will not need to make another vehicle purchase for at least two years.  The roof is on and we purchased a backhoe, sweeper, police cruiser and truck.  

	Mr. Spinos asked how much money is in Capital Improvement now.  Mr. Furmanchik said $42,004.46.  Mr. Spinos said normally we had around $90,000 in there and he did not see a problem with doing that.  Mr. Furmanchik said the facilities are set and the fleet is good.  The 2004 pickup truck would be the next to go and that will be in two years.  

	Mr. Holden asked if we would have some savings from plowing, salt and winter road maintenance.  Mr. Furmanchik said the overtime hours are down but we have used 298 tons of salt so far this year and that is at $68 a ton.  Last year we used 300 tons.  He said it has been a mild year but we were hit with some storms too.  

	A motion was made by Mr. Holden and seconded by Mr. Spinos to move $30,000 from the General Fund to the Capital Improvement Fund.  Roll call vote: Mr. Holden, yes; Mr. Spinos, yes, Mr. Bryan, yes; Mr. Jerley, yes; Mr. LaMonaca, yes; Mr. Mash, absent; and Mrs. Pekala, absent.  Motion carried.



Council Liaison Reports

LaMonaca/	Mr. LaMonaca said the kids will be returning to the high school on Thursday.  He said 	
School	their open house will be on the 26th.

Bryan/	Mr. Bryan said while he was at the fireman’s banquet he struck up a conversation with one of
Fire Dept.	the members. He had a very interesting story.  He is a member of the EMS squad and Mr. Bryan asked him what the level of overdoses were that he had seen and when did that start. After talking to him about that he found out he had a very interesting personal back story about his childhood and upbringing.

	Mr. Bryan told him he would be a great person to have interaction with the local kids, probably at the elementary level where you would probably have more impact.  He was agreeable to potentially pursuing that.  

	Mr. Bryan told Chief Haddad about their conversation and asked him what he thought about it.  Chief Haddad thinks it is a really good idea and to approach Principal Shuster to see if we could develop something that would be appropriate for the elementary school kids. Almost every day they are seeing something on the front page of what’s going on with the addiction problem locally and nationally.  

	Mr. Bryan said there is interest from this member and interest from the fire chief.  Positive press would come from it by the Tribune, Daily, and possibly WJAC if they could cover the event.  He asked council for their thoughts.  Mr. Furmanchik said he thinks this would be tremendous.  He said naturally we control the purse strings in the borough and look out for the borough’s best interest and public safety and the youth of this community are important to this group too.  If we don’t do things to promote them and protect them then shame on us.  

	Attorney Green said he is sure the District Attorney Lisa Lazzari-Strassier could add tremendously to that and may already have a program worked up with other school districts.     

Mayor’s	There was no report at this time.
Report

Manager’s	24th and 22nd Street bridges - I continue to explore funding opportunities. Recently I have 
Report	been working with EADS and PennDot Manager, Tom Prestash to find funding for refurbishment. The 24th Street is the obvious priority. EADS has prepared preliminary proposals that will assist us in lobbying for funding.

Police Department - In the near future there will be two walls constructed, to allow the Chief and the Lieutenant to have their own office space. The property owner will absorb the cost for this renovation.  The new office area will need carpet and the locker room carpeting is in deplorable condition. As per the lease agreement, the responsibility falls on the Borough.  I have received four estimates for the carpeting. We also have had discussion on renewing the lease and I have explored possibilities to decrease the monthly payment.

Shaffer’s from Hooversville gave us the best price on a commercial grade, zipper lock, commercial type carpeting.  

Manager’s	Zipper lock means even if it snags you will not get a runner in it.  That price to do the new Report		office space and the locker room was $1,449.00.  The highest bid came from REC and was
$2,060.

A motion was made by Mr. Spinos and seconded by Mr. LaMonaca to accept the bid from Shaffer’s in Hooversville in the amount of $1,449.00 to be taken from the Capital Improvement Fund.  Roll call vote: Mr. Spinos, yes; Mr. LaMonaca, yes; Mr. Bryan, yes; Mr. Holden, yes; Mr. Jerley, yes; Mr. Mash, absent, and Mrs. Pekala, absent.  Motion carried.

Paving 2017- I have visually inspected streets that could need paving this year. We will be working with PennDot and contractors to get pricing as soon as possible, as the early construction season bids always reveal the best price.
                
Back taxes for 1321 Midway - Letters have been sent to the County and School District to forgive all back taxes for our recent property acquisition. We are waiting their approval and I don't see any issues with this request.	·

New Borough Truck - The 2017 F-250 has arrived, been up fitted and is ready for use. I plan to keep the 2004 on the road until the end of March and then put it out for bid.

New police vehicle - The 2017 Explorer has arrived and is in the process of being prepared for use. It will be completed shortly. The new Explorer will replace the 2009 Chevy Impala that was previously agreed upon to turn over for use by me and our codes officer.

Damaged police vehicles - As previously reported, there were two damaged Ford Taurus police vehicles. They are both completely repaired and back in service.

Donations for police vehicle - We have received $1,900 in donations for the new Explorer.

NIMS qualifications - Working with the fire department has enabled us to now schedule testing for all members of council, in need, for March 28th @ 7:00. I and every other borough employee are all compliant.

JARI and AmeriServ - I have a meeting scheduled for February 27th with Linda Thompson from JARI and AmeriServ president, Windber native Jeff Stopko. We will be discussing development initiatives for the Borough.

Borough building parking lot- I have met with three paving contractors and received estimates.  He had two options; the gravel where the old building was there is a triangular shaped piece of property that has a real thin top coat that is all cracked and deteriorated.  A couple of the contractors said you could go right over top of it.  Knowing a little bit about the restoration process you have cracks there and water gets in there and ponding habits form in that area at times.  He said for what’s there all you have to do is put the bucket down on the backhoe and peal that right up and put base material in there.  

Mr. Furmanchik said the lowest price they have to do that, is from Laurel Asphalt, John Ruggs company and $3,870 to base and top the gravel area and to tear out all this black top is an additional $600 for a total of $4,480.   
Petrunak’s seemed to believe it would be best to just overlay it at $4,400.  He was about $600 over Laurel Asphalt’s option 1 and Quaker Sales came in over $13,812.

A motion was made by Mr. Holden and seconded by Mr. LaMonaca to approve option two’s bid in the amount of $4,480 by Laurel Asphalt to be paid out of the Capital Improvement Fund.  Roll call vote: Mr. Holden, yes; Mr. LaMonaca, yes; Mr. Bryan, yes; Mr. Jerley, yes; Mr. Mash, absent; Mrs. Pekala, absent; and Mr. Spinos, yes.  Motion carried.

Engineer’s	2015 SANITARY SEWER REHABILIT REHABILITATION PROTECT.  Construction
Report	Status - Construction is 99% complete. R&B is to return in the spring to address settlement that is occurring in the Stadium Terrace Area and to make some minor repairs on three (3) viewports. The Certificate of Substantial Completion was provided to R&B in December. Retainage will be held for each punch list item, in the amount of 1.5 times the item's value, until each item is addressed. (Unchanged)

Record Drawings - R&B has completed their as-built survey of the project area. EADS is now in the process of preparing the record drawings. In addition to the standard paper record drawings, digital GIS mapping with as-built information will be completed.  Preparation of the record drawings is currently in progress.

PennVest Pay Request No. 10 - See Page 3 for a summary of the pay request and Page 4 for a draft copy of the pay request. 
The following is included in PennVest Pay Request No. 10:
a. Penn VEST Interest  Expense  - $866.86
b.   EADS Construction Admin.  Services - $4,798.50
c.   EADS Penn VEST Admin. Services - $1,254.10
      Total Pay Request = $6,919.46

Upon approval from Borough Council, PennVest Pay Request No. 10, in the amount of $6,919.46, will be submitted to PennVest.

Note:	$6,919.46 will be contributed from Windber Borough's Sewer Fund. Windber now has a remaining required contribution amount of $5,598.12, which will be utilized in future pay requests.

A motion was made by Mr. LaMonaca and seconded by Mr. Holden to Approve PennVest Pay Request No. 10 in the amount of $6,919.46.  Roll call vote: Mr. LaMonaca, yes; Mr. Holden, yes; Mr. Bryan, yes; Mr. Jerley, yes; Mr. Mash, absent; Mrs. Pekala, absent; and Mr. Spinos, yes.  Motion carried.

2017 SANITARY SEWER REHABILITATION PROTECT.  2016 CFA Grant Application An application was submitted to the PA Commonwealth Financing Authority in October for their 2016 Small Water and Sewer Grant Program. If awarded, this grant would be used to fund up to 85% of a project to replace sanitary sewers on Graham Ave., 5th Street and 6th Street. A Project Location Map and Cost Estimate are included on Pages 5 and Page 6. The project area was chosen based on the age of the sewer mains, lack of manhole access, location of the hospital, and a capped project budget of $500,000. 


Engineer’s	2016 DEP Inspection - DEP conducted an inspection of the Borough's MS4 Program on Report	June 20, 2016. An inspection report was provided by DEP that included
recommendations on changes that are needed. DEP required the preparation of a written plan of action to address these recommendations. EADS submitted Windber Borough's MS4 Action Plan to DEP on September 20, 2016. 

2017 Permit Renewal Application - The current five year permit term is ending on March 16, 2018. Permit renewal applications are due on September 16,   2017.

FLOOD PROTECTION PROJECT. Levee Conduit Repairs - DEP and the Army Corps of Engineers are requiring that Windber Borough make repairs to some conduits in the levee. EADS has reviewed video inspection reports completed by DEP and Roto-Rooter. Roto-Rooter reported a more favorable condition of the levee conduits, and based on their assessment, repairs may not be warranted. EADS is in agreement with the Roto-Rooter inspection report and is in discussion with the Army Corps about this issue. If the requirements are not removed, and Windber Borough does not complete the repairs, federal funding for repairs to levee would not be issued if the levee is damaged.

BRIDGE NO. 1 (24th STREET /SEESE RUN) The regular bridge inspection conducted in 2016 determined that the bridge guiderail system is substandard and very likely insufficient to properly redirect a vehicle upon impact even at low speeds. Jersey barriers have been put in place as a temporary means to redirect a vehicle from impacting the guiderails. Replacement of the guiderail system or the entire structure is recommended as soon as possible. EADS and Windber Borough are currently working together to obtain project funding. Preliminary cost estimates for potential project options are as follows:

Option No. 1- Install Type 2-SC Bridge Railing - $77,000
Option No. 2 - Replace Superstructure and Deck - $291,500
Option No. 3 - Total Replacement - $1,210,000 

BRIDGE NO. 2 (22nd STREET/SEESE RUN) The regular bridge inspection conducted in 2015 determined that the structure was in poor overall condition and replacement or abandonment is recommended as soon as possible. Because this bridge is now posted, interim inspections are now to take place between the semi-annual inspections. An interim inspection was completed on December 14, 2016 and the report is currently being finalized for submission to Windber Borough.

Solicitor’s	Attorney Green said the Summary Appeal on the property maintenance issue is scheduled 
Report	for March 3, 2017.  He will go over the case with the Property Maintenance Officer, Tyler Fischer a couple of days prior to that.
	
Mr. Furmanchik said he was told by Magistrate Seger on Friday that another case they have has also been appealed to Somerset County Court.

		Council convened to an executive session for personnel matters at 7:40 p.m. 

		Council reconvened from an executive session at 7:45 p.m.


Approval 	A motion was made by Mr. Spinos and seconded by Mr. Bryan to approve Robert C. Haddad
Fire Chief	as Windber Fire Company No. 1 Fire Chief for the 2017 Term.  Two absent, Mr. Mash and Mrs. Pekala, motion carried.

Donation 	A motion was made by Mr. LaMonaca and seconded by Mr. Holden to approve a donation 
Humane 	to the Humane Society of Somerset County in the amount of $100.  Two absent, Mr. Mash,
Society 	and Mrs. Pekala, motion carried.

WAVE	A motion was made by Mr. Spinos and seconded by Mr. LaMonaca to approve opening a
Account	bank account to be named Windber Borough WAVE to be operated under the borough as a separate fund in the same manner as all other Windber Borough Funds/Accounts.  Two absent, Mr. Mash and Mrs. Pekala, motion carried.

Trinkley	 A motion was made by Mr. LaMonaca and seconded by Mr. Holden to accept the resignation
Resignation	of Officer Jason Trinkley.  Two absent, Mr. Mash and Mrs. Pekala, motion carried.

MISC.	Mr. Furmanchik said Karen Wozniak sent over a list of five pages of delinquent taxes today for the borough. They are here if anyone wants to review them.

Next	The next Borough Council meeting will be held on March 14, 2017.
Meeting

Adjourn	Meeting was adjourned by Council President, Barry Jerley at 8:45 p.m.

	Respectfully Submitted By:



	Robin S. Gates
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